



lowa

March 29, 2012

TO ALL GOVERNORS:

As co-chairs of the Council of Governors (Council), we are writing to provide you an update on our negotiations with the Department of Defense (DoD) regarding the U.S. Air Force's Fiscal Year 2013 budget proposal and its disproportionate impact on the Air National Guard (ANG).

As you know, following the February 27 Council meeting with Defense Secretary Panetta, our Adjutants General (TAGs), in coordination with other TAGs and the National Guard Bureau, developed an alternative proposal. This alternative proposed decreasing operational risk by increasing surge capacity, preserving the experience and technical expertise of the ANG at a greatly reduced life-cycle cost, and exceeding \$700 million in targeted savings over a five-year period.

The alternative proposal also suggested reducing the ANG by 2,000 mostly vacant positions and rebalancing the total force structure by spreading manpower reductions more evenly across the active forces and the ANG. In addition, the alternative proposal would result in either the retention or increase of the Guard's combat and airlift capacity.

While ruling the initial alternative proposal unacceptable, the Air Force provided a counterproposal on Tuesday, March 13. The Air Force's counterproposal failed to address our concerns regarding ANG manpower, fighter aircraft and airlift needs. On March 19, we spoke with Air Force leadership regarding our continued differences. We suggested they consider cost neutral options for cross-leveling or reallocating programmed aircraft operations from the active service to the Guard. We requested that they provide us with a different proposal addressing these issues following an internal DoD meeting on March 23.

Following the meeting on March 23, all proposals to address our concerns have been elevated to an independent Department-wide management group co-chaired by Defense Deputy Secretary Ashton Carter and Joint Chiefs of Staff Vice Chairman Admiral James Winnefeld. Deputy Secretary Carter has charged this group with developing several cost neutral alternatives that would address governors' and TAGs' concerns regarding ANG manpower and aircraft needs. These alternatives are expected to be delivered to Secretary Panetta for his consideration. We have asked Deputy Secretary Carter for the timing of his analysis and recommendations.

We are cautiously optimistic that the independent review conducted by this group will produce an alternative budget for the Air Force that will better preserve the ANG's capabilities and leverage its lower life-cycle costs and high levels of experience. We have written to Deputy Secretary Carter and offered our assistance in this review as well as our support for his efforts to develop a more collaborative process for future budget proposals affecting the National Guard (letter attached). We will continue to keep you informed as these efforts progress.

In the interim, we encourage you to discuss these negotiations with your TAG and to contact your Congressional delegation if you have not already done so. While the DoD review continues, we believe it is imperative that governors work with their House and Senate members, particularly members of the Armed Services and Appropriations committees (membership list attached), keeping them apprised of individual state issues and the collective concerns of all governors and National Guard leaders. We ask you to urge their support for a more balanced budget proposal that ensures our nation's National Guard can continue to fulfill its missions overseas and here at home.

We look forward to continuing to work together to address this critical national security issue.

Sincerely,

Governor Christine O Gregoire

Co-Chair

Governor Terry Branstad

Co-Chair

Enclosures:

Letter to Deputy Secretary Carter

Committee membership list







March 29, 2012

The Honorable Ashton Carter Deputy Secretary of Defense The Pentagon Washington, DC 20318

Dear Secretary Carter:

Thank you for your efforts to review the U.S. Air Force's budget proposal for Fiscal Year 2013 and its disproportionate impact on the Air National Guard (ANG). We recognize and appreciate the need to reduce costs while providing for a strong national defense and pledge to work with you to resolve our concerns and develop a more collaborative process for future year defense decisions.

As we expressed to the leadership of the U.S. Air Force, governors have significant concerns with the budget proposal for Fiscal Year 2013 due to its disproportionate impact on ANG manpower as well as fighter aircraft and airlift capabilities. Through our Adjutants General, we proposed a comprehensive alternative that would ensure a more appropriate and flexible approach to reductions in the active forces and the ANG and preserve the necessary personnel and aircraft needed by federal authorities to prosecute military actions overseas and by state and federal officials to protect lives and property in our states and territories.

We look forward to a dialog with you about ways to maintain the ANG's important national defense and domestic emergency response capabilities while also meeting the Defense Department's overall goals for the Fiscal Year 2013 budget of implementing the new military strategy and reducing costs. We have worked together to achieve what many considered an unattainable objective - comprehensive and sustainable agreement on how to achieve unity of effort in military support for civil authorities. We're equally committed to working with you to ensure a collaborative process for future budget and policy proposals affecting our nation's National Guard.

Given the urgency of this issue, please let us know the timing of your review and when we will have an opportunity to discuss your recommendations.

Again, thank you for your efforts to address this critical issue.

Sincerely,

Governor Christine G. Gregoire

Co-Chair

Council of Governors

= very & Browstee Governor Terry Branstad

Co-Chair

Council of Governors

House Armed Services Committee

Republicans

Howard P. "Buck" McKeon, California Roscoe G. Bartlett, Maryland Mac Thornberry, Vice Chairman, Texas Walter B. Jones, North Carolina W. Todd Akin, Missouri J. Randy Forbes, Virginia Jeff Miller, Florida Joe Wilson, South Carolina Frank A. LoBiondo, New Jersey Michael Turner, Ohio John Kline, Minnesota Mike Rogers, Alabama Trent Franks, Arizona Bill Shuster, Pennsylvania K. Michael Conaway, Texas Doug Lamborn, Colorado Rob Wittman, Virginia Duncan Hunter, California John C. Fleming, Louisiana Mike Coffman, Colorado Thomas J. Rooney, Florida Todd Russell Platts, Pennsylvania Scott Rigell, Virginia Chris Gibson, New York Vicky Hartzler, Missouri Joe Heck, Nevada Bobby Schilling, Illinois Jon Runyan, New Jersey Austin Scott, Georgia Tim Griffin, Arkansas Steve Palazzo, Mississippi Allen West, Florida Martha Roby, Alabama Mo Brooks, Alabama Todd Young, Indiana

Democrats

Adam Smith, Washington Silvestre Reves, Texas Loretta Sanchez, California Mike McIntyre, North Carolina Robert A. Brady, Pennsylvania Rob Andrews, New Jersey Susan A. Davis, California James R. Langevin, Rhode Island Rick Larsen, Washington Jim Cooper, Tennessee Madeleine Z. Bordallo, Guam Joe Courtney, Connecticut David Loebsack, Iowa Niki Tsongas, Massachusetts Chellie Pingree, Maine Larry Kissell, North Carolina Martin Heinrich, New Mexico William L. Owens, New York John Garamendi, California Mark Critz, Pennsylvania Tim Ryan, Ohio C.A. Dutch Ruppersberger, Maryland Hank Johnson, Georgia Betty Sutton, Ohio Colleen Hanabusa, Hawaii Kathleen C. Hochul, New York Jackie Speier, California

Senate Armed Services Committee

Republicans

John McCain, Arizona
James M. Inhofe, Oklahoma
Jeff Sessions, Alabama
Saxby Chambliss, Georgia
Roger F. Wicker, Mississippi
Scott P. Brown, Massachusetts
Rob Portman, Ohio
Kelly Ayotte, New Hampshire
Susan M. Collins, Maine
Lindsey Graham, South Carolina
John Cornyn, Texas
David Vitter, Louisiana

Democrats

Carl Levin, Michigan
Joseph I. Lieberman, Connecticut
Jack Reed, Rhode Island
Daniel K. Akaka, Hawaii
Ben Nelson, Nebraska
Jim Webb, Virginia
Claire McCaskill, Missouri
Mark Udall, Colorado
Kay R. Hagan, North Carolina
Mark Begich, Alaska
Joe Manchin III, West Virginia
Jeanne Shaheen, New Hampshire
Kirsten E. Gillibrand, New York
Richard Blumenthal, Connecticut

Senate Defense Appropriations Subcommittee

Republicans

Thad Cochran, Mississippi Mitch McConnell, Kentucky Richard Shelby, Alabama Kay Bailey Hutchison, Texas Lamar Alexander, Tennessee Susan Collins, Maine Lisa Murkowski, Alaska Lindsey Graham, South Carolina Dan Coats, Indiana

Democrats

Daniel Inouye, Hawaii
Patrick Leahy, Vermont
Tom Harkin, Iowa
Richard Durbin, Illinois
Dianne Feinstein, California
Barbara Mikulski, Maryland
Herb Kohl, Wisconsin
Patty Murray, Washington
Tim Johnson, South Dakota
Jack Reed, Rhode Island

House Defense Appropriations Subcommittee

Republicans

C.W. Bill Young, Florida
Jerry Lewis, California
Rodney P. Frelinghuysen, New Jersey
Jack Kingston, Georgia
Kay Granger, Texas
Ander Crenshaw, Florida
Ken Calvert, California
Jo Bonner, Alabama
Tom Cole, Oklahoma

Democrats

Norman D. Dicks, Washington Peter J. Visclosky, Indiana James P. Moran, Virginia Marcy Kaptur, Ohio Steven R. Rothman, New Jersey Maurice D. Hinchey, New York